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THE CURIOSI CASEBOOK 

-LOST AND FOUND- 

 

Part Two 
 

The ceiling and walls of the restaurant were rounded like a barrel except this barrel was 
made of stone instead of wood.  Adriana sat across from me, on the other side of a candle 
and the two glasses of wine that we had ordered along with some bread and cheese.  
There were no windows because it was underground and we had entered by walking 
down a flight of stairs from an entry at street level.  The room flickered in the candlelight 
making our shadows dance on the curved walls.   It was only six o’clock it was empty 
except for us. In fact, Adriana had asked Gerard to call ahead and ask them if they would 
serve us dinner this early.   

 
“This place,” She said gesturing with her right hand.  “Reminds me of the catacombs.” 

 
“Except that there are no skulls here and no food there,“ I replied. 

 
She sipped her wine. “Are you making a joke?” 

 
“Only an observation.  It reminds me of a wine cellar.” 

 
“It might be a cellar now but it was not always a cellar.  Where the stairs are there was 
once a door and if you walked out through it you would be in the street but everything 
around it was built up over the centuries.” 
 

“Like dining in a sinkhole. ” 
 

Her dark eyes sparkled in the candlelight.  “Only it didn’t sink. It has stayed exactly in 
the same place, but everything around it rose as one layer of Paris was piled on another 
until the door would no longer open and they had to use stairs instead.  Many things are 
lost not because they are moved but because they stay where they are while everything 
else moves.” 
 

“So this cellar is maybe what, a thousand years old?”   
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“Perhaps.”  She cut a slice of cheese that was smelled as if it might have been almost that 
old.  “Probably not.  However, there may be a place beneath us that is that old, or older.” 

 
“Another restaurant?”  

 
“I can say with great confidence that if it is a restaurant it is still waiting to be 
discovered.” 
 

“How did you end up here?”  I asked her.  “You don’t have to answer.  Biographical 
background isn’t part of the assignment I’m just curious how you ended up in Paris 
directing this institute for the lost?” 
 

“Lost things,” She corrected me.  “I will tell you this.  I did not expect it.  I was here, in 
Paris, in 1968.  You know about 68?” 

 
“Of course, the riots?”   

 
“The riots if you were on one side and the revolution if you were on the other.  I had just 
graduated from the university in Turin and some of us came up together.   We were in a 
Fiat 600.  You know how small a car that is?  They are very small.  The year after they 
stopped making them.  Somehow, four of us came up together in this small car to Paris to 
be a part of the revolution.  We also had what we called a revolution in Italy but the one 
here seemed, you know?” 
 

“More revolutionary?” 
 
She sipped some wine and stared at something over my left shoulder, or maybe nothing at 
all.  “Yes, well, you know in Italy it would just be another riot not a revolution.  So we 
spend a week, maybe more, in the protests.  We march here, we march there, we seem to 
march everywhere.  Then, one day, we were in a very big march.  There were thousands 
of us: Students from all of the universities in Paris and workers. I remember especially 
the Metro workers because we were just behind them.  There were banners and flags.  We 
were carrying a red flag for revolution. The Italian brigade, we call ourselves. We were 
marching from the Bastille to the Gare de Lyon.  Why there, I don’t know.   Maybe some 
of the people needed to take the train home afterwards.  In any event, we stopped and the 
protesters in the front began to chant, CRS SS, CRS SS, and we knew that the CRS, the 
state security police, must have stopped us.  So we began to yell as well.” 
 

Her eyes were larger now, reflecting in their darkness the flames of the candles. 
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“We still couldn’t see anything, you understand?  And then suddenly the people in front 
began to move forward and the people behind began to push us and we were carried 
forward.  My feet could not even touch the ground because all of these people were 
pushing us forward and then there was a lot of smoke and tear gas and we were coughing 
and being pushed this way and then that way and people were running every direction.  
The CRS were chasing us carrying those big plastic shields and they were wearing big 
black boots and they had batons and they were hitting people.  And there were other 
people, demonstrators, who were throwing things at them:  Bottles, pieces of fruit, even 
shoes.  They were throwing and running and throwing and everyone that the CRS caught 
they beat with their batons.  I ran but I didn’t know where I was going because I didn’t 
know Paris very well at that time.  I had lost my companions.  Then I saw the entrance to 
the Gare de Lyon.  There were people standing outside. They were people who were 
going to or coming from a train or the Metro and had stopped to watch all of this happen. 
I guess they would have called themselves innocent bystanders although for us to stand 
by was a crime.   We all rushed into this group so the CRS had to stop because they 
didn’t know who was who.  I looked at them as they formed this line facing us as if they 
were trying to decide whether it was worth it to charge and just beat up everyone and 
then the crowd, as if they knew what the CRS was thinking, turned around and rushed 
into the station.  I suppose you could say that it was a moment of complete solidarity with 
everyone united in running away.  And we ran inside and down the stairs to the Metro 
and through the gate; no one paid of course.  Fortunately for us the Metro was running, 
even though all of the Metro workers were supposed to be on strike and part of the 
march.  I was pushed inside a car by the crowd just as the doors closed and we left the 
station with a swoosh.  You know how the Metro makes that swoosh sound as if all the 
air has escaped like you are in one of those pneumatic tubes that carry messages?  It was 
like that.  I will never forget.”  
 

“So I stayed on the Metro until we reached Chatelet.  It was only a few stops.  I got out 
and walked across the Ile De La Cite, past the police station, until I reached the other 
side, the Left Bank. There were Che and Mao buttons still pinned on my blouse.  I felt 
lucky that I had escaped because as an Italian and a woman I would have been badly 
treated. But I also felt guilty for not having been arrested and beaten.  I remember clearly 
that as I walked and thought this I took out my pack of cigarettes because I really needed 
a smoke. And then I noticed, as if it was the first time, that the cigarette pack was red, 
which is the color for revolution but the cigarettes were Marlboros, which were the only 
brand I smoked, and I could see the Marlboro cowboy sitting on his horse smoking only 
now I realized that it was the cowboys who drove the Indians from their land.”  She 
stopped and looked at me.  There were a couple of breadcrumbs on her lips that she 
wiped away.  “That was when I lost my youth, my innocence I suppose you could say.” 

 
“And now you look for things that are lost.”  Irony not being one of them, I thought. 
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“Yes, and I also stopped smoking.”  She laughed. 
 

“So have I.” 
 

 
 

After a breakfast of croissants and café au lait the next morning the desk clerk announced 
cheerfully that the museums were no longer closed.   

 
“The strike is over?” 
 
 
“No, there is still a strike but they have gone back to work as a gesture of good will.” 
 

I decided not to ask how you could be on strike but also continue working. “I’m sure the 
tourists who want to visit the Louvre? Will be eternally grateful.” 
 
 
“No, the Louvre is closed.  The Musee d’ Orsay is also closed.  They are the only 
exceptions since the workers feel that they cannot abandon their principles altogether so 
the strike continues at the Louvre and d’Orsay.” 
 

“That means people won’t be able to see the Mona Lisa.” 
 
“There will be no Mona Lisa, at least for today.  I am very sorry, Monsieur.” 
 

“Don’t feel sorry for me, I’ve seen her before.  More than once, as a matter of fact, and I 
doubt she’s changed.” 

 
“Ah, Monsieur, the Mona Lisa may not change but I think that whenever we look closely 
at a great work of art we see something new that we did not notice before because we 
have changed.  At least, that has been my experience.” 

 
I nodded at the reproduction of the tapestry of the Lady and the Unicorn hanging across 
from the front desk.  The lady looked more like a girl of fifteen and the unicorn could be 
a pony except for the horn. 

 
“What do you notice about the tapestry?”  I asked her. 
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“It is about love, Monsieur.” 

 
“And if there was no horn on the unicorn, what would it mean?” 

 
“Then it would be about a girl who loves her pony.” 

 
 

 
I settled into the back seat of the Citroen sedan, a car that reminded me of an armadillo 
although a hell of a lot roomier so that my knees didn’t jam into Gerard’s back in the 
driver’s seat.  It began to rain again as we pulled away from the hotel.  Soon it was a 
torrent and the Citroen moved slowly through the water that had accumulated in the 
narrow street. On the Quai de la Tournelle Gerard took the first turn.  Soon we were on a 
less congested street.  The rain attacked the windows and was barely beaten back by the 
windshield wipers.  This, combined with the constant turning from one street to another, 
made it impossible for me to figure out where we were. Gerard gestured with his hands as 
he spoke, although he managed to get them back onto the steering wheel in time for the 
next turn.  
 

They were arguing. 
 

“I think we should had turned there.”  Adriana said. 
 

“I don’t think so.” 
 

“Are you certain?” 
 

“No.  Anyway, it doesn’t matter.  We can turn at the next street.” 
 

“But we are losing time.” 
 

“Only if I am wrong.” 
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“Yes, I suppose you were right.”  Adriana looked back at me and smiled.  As if I was a 
pleasant memory that she had remembered.  “Don’t worry, Gerard will get us there with 
time to spare.” 
 

“Where?” 
 

“You don’t know?” 
 

“You never told me.” 
 

“But I thought you knew.  I mean, you never asked.” 
 

“I thought you would tell me but, then, you never did.” 
 

“There is no point in telling you now because we are almost there.”    
 

The car stopped. Gerard announced.  “It is only a block from here.  It would be better to 
walk so that we are not noticed.”  

 
We got out and waited as Gerard opened the trunk and removed a suitcase with wheels. It 
looked small enough to fit into the overhead compartment of a plane.  
 

“Is that what you brought?”  Adriana asked him, as he rested the suitcase on the sidewalk 
and closed the trunk.  “It will look very suspicious.” 

 
“People will think we are tourists.  You see, I have even placed an Air France baggage 
ticket on the handle.”   It hung limply, already waterlogged.  “And the rain will keep 
people from looking closely at us in any case.” 

 
“If it continues.” Adriana scanned the murky sky.  “Anyway, we have no time for an 
alternative.”  She turned and began walking.  I quickly caught up with her but Gerard was 
slower and we stopped at the end of the block to wait for him.  Gerard was wearing a 
trench coat that was too large for his small frame and made him look even smaller than 
he was. I realized that we were approaching the rear of the Musee d’Orsay and the two 
men who had met with Adriana the day before were standing next to the back entrance.  
The tall man had on a black trench coat and the shorter man was wearing one of those 
plastic raincoats that you could see through. Somehow the tall one had managed to keep 
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his cigarette lit even though he was not wearing a hat.  They looked at Gerard and the 
suitcase he was wheeling behind him. 

 
“Why do you have a suitcase with you?”  The shorter man asked.   

 
“Gerard thinks it makes us look less suspicious, like we are tourists,” Adriana answered. 

 
Both men looked at each other and then the tall man said.  “I guess you will need to bring 
it with you then.  We can go in this door.  Bertrand will go in first and turn off the alarm, 
then he will open the door and signal to us.  If no one is looking we will go in, if not we 
will wait.” 
 

“Won’t we look suspicious waiting here?”  I asked.  “Three people and a suitcase?” 
 
“Yes,” The man said.  “You have a point.” 
 

“I have a map,” Gerard said, taking out a map of Paris and unfolding it.  “You can be 
showing us directions, you see.  After all we are pretending to be tourists.” 

 
The man looked at the map and the suitcase.  “Okay, I can see that it might work.  We 
will talk loudly and gesture.  You will say you were angry the museum is closed and want 
to know how to get to the Eiffel Tower.” 

 
“Why do they have a suitcase if they are going to a museum?”  Bertrand, the shorter of 
the two, asked. 
 

“Because we are not going to the museum after all, or the Eiffel Tower,” Gerard 
answered.  “Instead, we are looking for the Hotel Proust.  They will believe that because 
it is only a few blocks away.  Some friends of mine from Lilles stayed there when they 
were visiting.”  Gerard turned to me and added. “As I recall it was really a very pleasant 
hotel and was quite reasonable for the Sixth Arrondissement.”  
 

Bertrand opened the door and entered the building while the tall man began talking 
loudly as we huddled together pretending to be tourists looking for the Hotel Proust.   

 
A minute later Bertrand opened the door again and motioned for us to enter. 
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 The tall man said.  “Lets go. Quickly.” 
 

Gerard folded the sodden map.  He had trouble folding it back the way it was originally.  
Instead it was like a sandwich with too much salami and not enough bread. 

 
“Could you carry the suitcase?”  Adriana asked me. “Gerard has his hands full.” 

 
I picked up the suitcase.  It felt empty. We entered a room with a video camera mounted 
near the ceiling.  Bertrand unlocked another door using a card that he slid into a slot and 
we walked up a flight of stairs with me carrying the suitcase.  At the top of the stairs there 
was another room that had a console with closed circuit television monitors.  On one of 
the screens was the street outside.  It was still raining and the street was deserted. The 
other screens were filled with the empty galleries.    
 

We walked through another door, but this one was not locked. There was something like 
an airport metal detector on the other side that we passed through before emerging into a 
vast space with a high vaulted ceiling of glass spanned by iron girders. This was where 
trains and people and baggage, all of them just arriving or about to depart, once waited.  

 
“You can leave us now,” Adriana told the two men. 

   
“But it would be better if we accompanied you.”  The tall man said. “We are responsible 
if anything should happen.” 
 

“We have permission from the Ministry so you are not responsible,” Adriana said. 
 

“Still, they will know it was Bertrand who was here because he used his code to enter and 
if anything happens he will be held accountable because the Ministry will deny 
everything as they always do.   And then I could not let Bertrand take the blame by 
himself so I would also be held responsible.  You see, it is not so easy.” 

 
“What do you think will happen?” 
 
He looked at the suitcase. 

 
“We are searching for a lost item. If we find it we need to carry it in something and a 
suitcase won’t arouse suspicion.” 
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“Because you are pretending to be tourists,” Bertrand added. 

 
Before they could ask another question Adriana said. “You won’t find any of your art 
work missing, if that’s your concern.  Besides, isn’t there something attached to each 
piece of art that will set off an alarm if we walk through the detector?” 

 
“Yes, you are right.  The alarm will go off.”  Bertrand nodded.  

 
The tall man looked at Bertrand. “But the alarm system is monitored twenty four hours 
and someone will have to come and find out what has happened if it goes off.  How will 
we explain our presence if that happens?” 

 
Bertrand shrugged.  “That we caught the crooks?” 
 
Adriana looked at both of them sternly. “As I said, we have permission from the Ministry 
so you won’t get into any trouble.  Now, why don’t you go somewhere, perhaps the 
bookstore, and we will find you when we are done?” 
   
The tall man had taken out a pack of Gauloises while she spoke.  He does this slowly as if 
he was going nowhere fast. 
 

“I thought there was no smoking in the Musee?”  Gerard asked. 
 

Ignoring Gerard, the man lit the cigarette with one click of his lighter and exhaled a fat 
yellow cloud. “By that clock,” he pointed to the large clock set into the glass above the 
entrance at the far end. It was the original one from the train station. “It is 10:45 now.”   I 
looked at the giant hands that almost cut the face in half. “No later than noon.  That 
should give you enough time to find this thing that has been lost.”   
 

After they leave, we moved quickly.  Adriana led followed by Gerard whose coat 
billowed behind him. I gave him a couple of paces so that I didn’t step on the coat’s 
trailing edges.  We walked through the galleries, catching fleeting images of the 
beginning of Impressionism until we stopped in front of a nondescript, unmarked door. 
Gerard pulled something out of one of the deep pockets of his coat and fiddled with the 
lock.  It opened.  We descended a flight of stairs and entered a long room filled with 
pipes and electrical lines and mechanical equipment bolted to the floor.  At the end of the 
room was a metal door.  It had been painted many times and its current color was black.  
Gerard used the same device he used on the other door, jiggling it while turning the doors 
knob.  It was dark behind the door. Adriana found a switch on the wall.  The room was 
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bathed in the feeble light of naked bulbs.  The room was large and there were boxes and 
pieces of office furniture and empty picture frames stacked against the walls.  We stood 
in the middle for a minute.  
 

“There it is.”  Adriana whispered.  
 

“Yes, it could be.”  Gerard said. 
 

They began pulling stacked boxes away to reveal a gray door.  This door needed to be 
painted.  It was wood and there were cracks in it.  Gerard turned the knob and pulled.  
The door didn’t move. 
 

“Is it locked?”  Adriana asked, a trace of anxiety in her voice. “We don’t have a key.” 
 

“No, it is just stuck.  Who knows how long it has been closed.” 
 

“We hope as long as the railway station; some sixty years.” 
 

“Let me help,” I offered and took out my Swiss Army knife and ran its blade inside the 
crack between the door and its frame.  “Now try.” 

 
Gerard pulled on the handle and the door opened half an inch.  Adriana and I slipped our 
fingers into the gap and pulled together.  With a loud groan the door opened a foot and 
then with me pushing and them pulling it opened halfway before it stopped and wouldn’t 
budge any farther. 
 

“It’s warped pretty badly.”  I remarked.  “I don’t think even Swiss Army knife has a tool 
for this.” 

 
“That’s okay, we have enough space,” Adriana answered. 

 
Gerard pulled two flashlights from his jacket and handed one to Adriana.  She switched it 
on and slipped through the opening in the doorway with Gerard following. He turned to 
me once he was inside.  “Please, could you pass me the suitcase?” 
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I gave him the suitcase and then started to enter but was stopped by his raised hand.  “No, 
it is better that you stay on the other side and keep watch.” 

 
“Yes,” Adriana added.  There was a slight echo in her voice.  “There is not much room in 
here in any case.  Also, please let us know what the time is every five minutes, okay.” 
 

“Its 11:15,” I answered. 
 

“That does not give us much time before they will come looking for us,” Gerard noted. 
 

“We know what we are looking for.” 
 

“Yes, but where is it exactly?” 
 

“It is exactly where we will find it, so just begin looking.” 
 

I could see through the opening, in the beams of their flashlights, that they were in a 
room filled with junk. There was scraping and bumping and an occasional thud as objects 
were moved around.   
 

“11:45.”  There had been no conversation except Gerard’s grunts and sneezes, a few 
profanities and a couple of monosyllabic observations coming from the space behind the 
door. 
 

“We are running out of time,” Gerard said. 
 

Adriana did not answer.  There was more scraping and bumping. 
 

“Here!”  She said.  “Shine your light here.” 
 

I looked in through the open door and saw two beams pointed in the same direction.  One 
shone almost directly down and the other, slanted from a greater distance.  In a second 
both had converged.  Adriana’s face appeared and then disappeared.  Gerard had moved 
between us. His tent like coat blocked my view completely. It was silly that he was still 
wearing it.  Something opened.  It sounded like the suitcase.  
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“11:50,” I announced. 
 

“Finished. You have all of it?”  Adriana asked Gerard. 
 

“Yes.”    
 

The flashlights moved toward me.  First, Adriana appeared and then Gerard.  He was 
wheeling the suitcase.  They were both smiling. Gerard took a tube of something and 
squeezed it onto the edges of the door and then closed it. 
 

“A little glue,” he explained.  “It should stick just like it did before.”  
 

We moved the boxes back in front of the door. 
 

“What time is it?” 
 

“11:55,” I answered. 
 

“We don’t want anyone to come looking for us.”  Adriana said.  “Can you carry the 
suitcase? Gerard is a little tired.” 

 
Gerard was hunched slightly and his coat now dusted the floor whenever he shifted his 
weight to his bad leg.  I picked up the suitcase.  It was much heavier and whatever they 
had put inside shifted slightly.  

 
“12 o’clock.” 

 
End of Part Two 

 
 


